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Question 25
According to pages 3-16 and 3-17 lines 34 and 1, “PG&E believes that the general risk-based amount should be in the range of 30-45% of the specific costs discussed above.”  Please specifically cite the “industry benchmarks” used on pg. 3-16, line 32, and the “industry standards” cited in pg. 3-17, lines 9-10).  Was the benchmark used one that usually applies to new software, or only to incremental upgrades?
Answer 25
As stated on page 3-17 of Exhibit 2, Chapter 3, PG&E researched industry standards, which suggested “a range of 20 to 50 percent to be appropriate as a general risk-based allowance for this type of exercise” (page 3-17, lines 10 – 11).  PG&E considered the nature of the CC&B upgrade effort, the current status of design development, the specific risks faced by this element of the AMI Project and applied the professional judgment of its experienced technical team in narrowing this range to 30 to 45 percent.
PG&E analyzed a number of studies produced by both industry bodies and academics in order to establish the range of industry standards for risk-based allowances.  There are a large number of studies in this area ranging from those that are specific to a particular industry or circumstance to those that are more wide-ranging and from those that are more theoretical to those that are based on the application of principles to real-life examples.  Sample studies, which PG&E found to be most relevant to this part of the AMI Project, are listed below:
· Department of Energy Cost Guide, volume 6;
· Association for the Advancement of Cost Engineering, Construction Cost Estimating; and

· “Assessment of Cost Uncertainties for Large Technology Projects: A Methodology and an Application” (Dillon, et al. 2002)

The first two studies listed above present general discussions of contingency theory and provide several ranges of possible risk-based contingency amounts based upon the state of the technology being installed.  The third study notes that contingencies are typically in the range of 20-50 percent but cautions that “these contingencies rarely cover extraordinary events, such as major technical or regulatory problems”.   None of the three studies listed above specifically differentiates between new software and incremental upgrades.
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